
  

 

 
 

Meeting Minutes 
KALAMAZOO COUNTY TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY  

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 
Regular Meeting 

June 13, 2016 
 

 
Members Present:  Curtis Aardema, Jeff Breneman, Paul Ecklund, Martin Janssen, 

JJ Meddaugh, Saura Sahu, Edie Trent, Linda Teeter 
Members Absent: Greg Rosine 
Staff Present:  Sean McBride, Barbara Blissett, Greg Vlietstra 
Others Present: None 
 
Chairperson Teeter called the meeting to order at 6:15 p.m. 
 
1. DISCUSSION OF OPERATING AGREEMENT BETWEEN KCTA AND CCTA 
 
Chairperson Teeter began with an overview of the purpose of this meeting.  The meeting was to 
learn about and discuss the two operating systems and Board involved in the transportation 
system:  Metro County Connect (MCC), Community Service Van (CSV) and Local Advisory 
Committee (LAC).  
 
1a. Service Overview of Metro County Connect (MCC), Community Service Vans (CSV) 
and Local Advisory Committee (LAC) 
 
Exec. Dir. McBride provided background surrounding MCC and CSV stating the KCTA secures 
the millage to operate these two systems.  Apple Bus Company provides the drivers, transport 
and scheduling for MCC with Metro Transit providing the vehicles and oversees the program to 
ensure all ADA and contractual requirements are met.  He said the current contract expires in 
December, 2017 with the option for a two-year renewal.  Exec. Dir. McBride stated that in 
February, 2016 MCC expanded service to include Sundays, and the service was implemented 
with an additional cost of $36.22 per ride to KCTA. 
 
Exec. Dir. McBride explained the statistical reports, summaries and MCC Riders’ Guide.  He 
said these reports are provided to the LAC who in turn uses them to make program/service 
recommendations to the Transit Authority Board (TAB).  He said an example was when MCC 
added a grocery service schedule for their customers. 
 
Chairperson Teeter invited questions noting there were three aspects of the MCC service: 
 

 Interaction with the users of the system and how it functions 

 What is the cost and how do we decide the fares 

 How does it function with surveys and monitoring 
 
Breneman commented on the MCC 2015 survey observing it had received a very satisfied score 
which was to be applauded.  He said the role of KCTA was to educate every resident in the 
county of the services available to them; many people don’t know the service exists. 
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Aardema said while traveling to outlying areas in the County, he realized we could do a better 
job of providing access to transit for those areas.  He also said it would be beneficial to have a 
vehicle available during a KCTA meeting so members could inspect it and ride in it to be better 
informed and pass along information to residents of the County. 
 
Janssen said he was glad to have all this information to review and use when reaching out to 
the citizens of the County.   
 
Sahu questioned how KCTA could get the message out, especially to those who don’t ride the 
buses or use the service now.   
 
Meddaugh shared that during his involvement with TAB, he didn’t remember many 
recommendations coming from the LAC.   
 
Chairperson Teeter said KCTA would be defining its role with the CCTA as the transition moves 
forward. 
 
Sahu pointed out day to day operations of the system should be run by the administration and 
not by the Boards. 
 
Janssen noted that to be visionary in efforts to improve the system, we should be provided the 
reports and information on a regular basis.  He said asking questions was good and leads to 
progress. 
 
Chairperson Teeter encouraged everyone to take advantage and ride the buses and MCC so 
they could know what the users of the system are experiencing. 
 
Ecklund said if we look at the Board role versus detailed management and look at the Mission 
Statement, it says we are supposed to be connecting all the various forms of transit together.  
He referenced the local airport that only gets serviced four hours during the day and no service 
on the weekends.  Ecklund said as in other cities, most airports have buses that take travelers 
to hotels and downtown; we don’t provide that service. 
 
Meddaugh commented that we do have that service, however, it isn’t advertised.  He said 
anyone could arrange for MCC to pick them up or drop them off at the airport for the regular fare 
or reduced fare if they qualified. 
 
Aardema stated KCTA represents the tax millage for these specialized services.  He said KCTA 
will be contracting with CCTA for Apple Bus and so as the revenue provider; KCTA needs to be 
aware of all the issues and well informed. 
 
Sahu requested more detailed reports on every aspect of the services. 
 
Chairperson Teeter said as KCTA moves forward, policy setting needs to be in tandem with the 
fixed-route service. 
 
Chairperson Teeter began discussion regarding the Local Advisory Committee (LAC).  
 
Exec. Dir. McBride started by asking what kind of reports would the Board want and feel are 
important and more meaningful.   He said the ones he has provided are the ones that have 
been generated since joining KCTA.  
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Exec. Dir. McBride informed the Board of the requirements from the State of Michigan for LAC 
board membership and vehicles. Exec. Dir. McBride invited everyone to attend the next LAC 
meeting on July 20th. 
 
Breneman asked about the terms of office and who appoints the members and with TAB 
disbanding, would the role to appoint LAC members fall to the KCTA.  He also asked if the LAC 
was looking at the fixed-route system and the demand response system. 
 
Exec. Dir. McBride explained the LAC is significantly looking at the demand response system, 
MCC and Community Service Vans but primarily at the ADA components of the service. 
 
Breneman suggested it should be on the KCTA list of responsibilities and get copies of their 
minutes included in the packet on a regular basis.  He also included that there should be a 
KCTA representative at their meetings. 
 
Sahu asked if the LAC was specifically relating their role to persons with disabilities and senior 
citizens.  Exec. Dir. McBride said that was true and would provide more specific information at 
the next meeting. 
 
Chairperson Teeter pointed out that KCTA needed to have a strong relationship with LAC as it 
relates to the future. 
 
Chairperson Teeter introduced the next subject of Community Service Vans. 
 
Exec. Dir. McBride explained the CSV Program which is where Metro Transit allows area 
agencies to use its service vans to transport members to various locations and/or functions.  He 
noted currently 34 agencies participated with 117 drivers and outlined their eligibility 
requirements.  He said the Paratransit Coordinator provides quarterly training for all the drivers 
of the agencies and who are subject to random drug screening tests. 
 
Exec. Dir. McBride reviewed all the information provided to the requesting agencies and drivers 
and welcomed any questions from the Board. 
 
Janssen thanked the Exec. Dir. for all of the information provided and that it would be very 
useful. 
 
Sahu asked if the program was specifically geared towards senior citizens or persons with 
disabilities.  Exec. Dir. McBride stated there were Federal and State guidelines that were 
adhered to and the program is for senior citizens or persons with a disability but not all 
passengers need to be senior citizens or a person with a disability. 
 
Trent asked if the agencies were required to carry additional liability insurance.  Exec. Dir. 
McBride said Metro Transit insures the vans. 
 
1b. Discussion of Next Steps 
 
Chairperson Teeter stated the alternate goal was to try and get to an Operating Agreement 
between KCTA and CCTA and asked after hearing all of the discussion at this meeting that 
Exec. Dir. McBride draft an operating agreement that could be discussed at the next meeting. 
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She said it could also go to Executive Committee and have them make a recommendation or 
have that as one of the KCTA discussion items at the next meeting.   
 
Discussion was held about the timeline for approval of the agreement and when to meet jointly 
with CCTA.  Chairperson Teeter stated something should be done by August, and KCTA needs 
to have that discussion with CCTA so that they’re in collaboration as well. 
 
Exec. Dir. McBride offered to arrange with Apple Bus, located off of I-94 by Sprinkle and Cork, 
some tours and those interested could come out on a voluntary basis.  He said it was good to 
have some questions and see firsthand Apple Bus operations. This would provide more 
perspective on the service. 
 
Breneman offered up an idea that at least once a year KCTA should hold a meeting in other 
jurisdictions now that the focus is going to be outside of the core City of Kalamazoo.  The 
committee could use a Community Service Van when the meeting is in Vicksburg or hold 
meetings in Galesburg and Richland and allow the residents to come and meet the Board. 
 
Meddaugh asked when joint meetings would be scheduled for alternate times.  Chairperson 
Teeter indicated the issue would be reviewed at the next meeting  
 
2). ADJOURNMENT  

  A motion was made to adjourn the meeting.  
            Motion: Trent Second: Sahu 

            Motion carried by unanimous voice vote. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:15 p.m. 

 

 

______________________________  ______________________________ 

KCTA Chairperson     KCTA Secretary 

 
 


